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Don’t Forget 
your 
Valentine on  
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Hello Master Gardeners, 
I would like to ask for some help in a very exciting new development!  I am a 
member of a Residential and Consumer Horticulture workgroup composed of 
Hort. Extension Agents from across the state.  We are in the beginning stages of 
creating a comprehensive Horticulture website from the University of TN.  Other 
departments in UT have similar sites (Weed Science, Horse Science, ect.)  Here 
we aim to compile a wide base of knowledge that is accessible from one spot 
without having to search through the catacombs of the web to find reliable 
research based information.  It will contain UT publications as well as 
information from other Universities.  We are asking MG’s from across the state 
to aid us in this endeavor.  If you have a collection of reliable web sources that 
you use regularly or would like to assist us in finding the best information 
possible to stock this site, just give me a shout.  This could be a fun project to 
work on and you can count time spent towards volunteer hours.  I need 2-3 
folks to help out if possible.  
          Also, if anyone is interested in a Free Koi Pond please contact Cyndi Bryant 
at    cyndi.bryant@gmail.com she will fill you in on the details. 

                                                                                     Celeste Luckey   

mailto:cyndi.bryant@gmail.com
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Save the Date! 

Madison County Master Gardener   

PLANT SALE 
 

Saturday, May 7th, 2016   -   Time:  7am –  12 Noon 

 

605 Airways Blvd. Jackson, TN – (West TN Research & Ed. Ctr.)  
 

Great Selections & Prices!  .  Free Admission 

Will be held Rain or Shine! 

 

Plants are from Master Gardener's gardens/greenhouses  

and will include plants offered by UT Gardens Horticulturist - Jason Reeves,. 

 

Sun/Shade Perennials & Annuals 

 

Shrubs . Trees . Ferns . Herbs 

 

 Groundcovers . Vines. Houseplants . Vegetables .  

 

Bluebird Houses . Hypertufa Pots 

 

For more information – call 731/668-8543 

madisoncountymg.org  
 

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=extension+master+gardener+logo&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&docid=eetGS9yaxGomUM&tbnid=DohM_8ume1bzhM:&ved=0CAUQjRw&url=http://www.pixmule.com/as-green-weed/13/&ei=_nwhUeyEBJTM9AS1yICQCA&bvm=bv.42553238,d.eWU&psig=AFQjCNG_-4cHDlWlMJvI1q9pjB6tWpr_ZA&ust=1361235548406199
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Master Gardener Spring Plant Sale 
  

     Winter may be here but there are signs of 

Spring starting to appear and that means the 

MG Spring Plant Sale cannot be too far away.  

This year the sale is slated for May 7th from 

7:00 AM to 12 noon at the UT Research and 

Education Center (UTREC) .  We will have a 

bigger indoor area here and easy access to 

bathrooms.  Please mark your calendars and 

plan to be available to help that weekend. 

 One thing we (Mary Kay Havranak, Judy 

Rice, and Tharon Kirk) have learned after 

several years of coordinating the plant sale is 

that most of our customers are repeat 

shoppers.  We have lots of people who look 

forward to the plant sale and come every year 

looking for plants.  Many of them are quite 

serious gardeners and are looking for new  

plants at reasonable prices for their own 

gardens.  This means that we must provide as 

many unusual or harder to find plants as 

possible to keep them coming 

back.  Last year we had to 

reduce the prices for the 

commonly found garden plants 

such as Shasta daisy, 

coneflower (unless it was a 

newer color), common hostas, 

iris, day lilies (unless a newer 

named variety), etc.  Some 

things seem to do well each 

year – ferns, for example, sell 

out quickly.  Last year, people 

were looking for unusual hostas 

and it helps to have named  

varieties.  Herbs have done 

well but again, we have had  

 

 

the common herbs lately so some of the more 

unusual are needed.  Of course, tomato, 

pepper and other vegetables do well.  Last 

year we had a number of persons who came 

looking for blueberry shrubs.   

 Now is a good time to be thinking of what 

you have that you can dig up and pot when 

the weather gets warmer.  We have learned 

that the healthier and bushier the plant, the 

more likely it will sell so don’t wait until the 

last minute to dig up plants.  Plants need 

several weeks to settle into pots and begin to 

flourish again. 

 One final word:  We need some new MGs 

to step up and be trained in running the Spring 

Plant Sale.  If you would be willing to do this, 

please contact one of us.  My email is 

tharonkirk@gmail.com.  We need some help!  

Looking forward to seeing what plants you 

 are able to bring and to another successful 

plant 

    See you around in the garden!  Tharon Kirk 

 

mailto:tharonkirk@gmail.com
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David W.  Sams     February 2016 

 

    Unusual Weather:    December was warmer 
than any December in my memory but January 
has reverted to near normal. Has the change 
injured or killed plants? Maybe, as some 
plants broke dormancy way too early. Many 
plants, however have a chilling requirement 
which must be met before they resume 
growth in the spring. These plants should still 
be dormant and should have survived the 
weather up to this point relatively untouched. 
Other plants such as Japanese quince have 
frozen many flowers or flower buds. They will 
not flower as heavily in the spring but should 
leaf out relatively unharmed. We just have to 
wait and see what comes next. 
    Covered raised bed: Last fall I covered a 
concrete block raised bed with a heavy 
commercial row cover under which were large 
Swiss chard plants, tiny Swiss chard, kohlrabi, 
2 kinds of leaf lettuce and cilantro which I 
believed to be relatively tender cool-season 
plant. How long could I extend the growing 
season? The plants might escape frosts 
untouched, cease growth and just sit there, 
freeze back or be killed. As of January 12, 
2016 the plants have been through 16 degrees 
according to the weather reports and only the 
leaf lettuce and cilantro have any cold 
damage and their damage is very minor. All of 
the crops continue to grow and we had fresh 
Swiss chard for dinner last night. I need to do 
more extensive testing next fall and I need to 
buy a maximum/minimum thermometer so I 
can tell what temperatures I am getting under 
there. I also need to try some of the 
vegetable and herb varieties selected 
especially for cold weather survival. 
    MG meetings: I am told that we had 157 
people to view Jason’s trip photos at our 
January meeting. Is this an all-time high? I 
consider some of the gardens Jason visited 
last year to be about as close to Heaven as I 
will likely get while still in this life. The 
February awards program and Rita’s March 

program should also both be very well 
attended and then it will be spring. Watch for 
orchids for some as well as door prizes at the 
banquet. 
    Winter bouquets: some years ago Carol 
and I purchased a pansy vase from an antique 
store. December’s warm weather caused the 
first lenten rose flowers to appear. We find 
that a pansy vase works well to float lenten 
rose flowers and picked some on New Year’s 
day to decorate our table. We should be able 
to keep this little vase full of flowers for some 
months. 
    Spring plant sale preparation: The cold 
frames have finally been covered and the 
sleeping plants therein should emerge in time 
for the May plant sale. It is time to add some 
lenten roses to the mix. Some plants are 
wintering in Trish Lewis’s greenhouse. Thank 
you, Trish. 
    Do Now: We are finally approaching very 
early spring. Various narcissus and crocuses 
will join lenten roses and the occasional 
Japanese quince or spirea flower in the 
garden soon! I am planting seed of the slower 
growing transplants such as peppers and 
coleus. Cool season transplants of cabbage, 
broccoli and cauliflower etc. should be 
seeded and growing now. I will take a few 
cuttings immediately after the banquet. Use a 
heating mat under your seed and cuttings to 
warm the soil and germinate the seed rapidly 
or set germinating seed over a heat vent. Do 
not let germinating seed dry out or let tiny 
seedlings stretch out from lack of light. Plant 
onion sets, spinach seed and English peas at 
the first opportunity. Soak pea seed overnight 
before planting it to promote rapid 
germination before the seed can rot. Do not 
let seed dry out after soaking. I plant pre-
germinated pea seed directly in the garden on 
ridges which dry more quickly during wet 
weather

. 
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The temperatures are dropping but our 

spirits as gardeners should be gearing up for 

the prospect of another wonderful spring 

season.  When the days are frigid and sunlight 

is short lived, I have to remind myself that we 

are actually on the upswing of our winter 

season, and the day will come again when it is 

still light when I get home from work!   

In addition to longer days, the MCMG 

annual Awards Banquet is a fun night that we 

all have to look forward to.  It is scheduled 

for Thursday Feb. 4th at the WTREC.  This year 

we have much to celebrate!  We will be 

recognizing and awarding 34 certificates to 

the 2015 Interns who successfully completed 

the education course in November.  We will 

also be handing out official Name Badges and 

Certification to 12 Interns from the class of 

2014, and 7 Interns from the class of 2015.  

That gives us a total of 19 NEW additions to 

the Madison County Master Gardeners!  Also 

being recognized that evening will be 8 new 

VIP members, 18 Five Year Members, 3 

Lifetime Members, and 14 Gold Leaf Club 

members. 

VIP= members who have been active for 3 

consecutive years (graduated in 2013) 

Five Year= members who have been active 

for 5 consecutive years (graduated in 2011) 

Lifetime= members who have been active for 

10 consecutive years (graduated in 2016) 

Gold Leaf Club= members who have achieved 

over 100 hours of community service in 1 year  

 

   Lastly, we will award the 2016 

recipient of the Outstanding Master Gardener 

of the Year.  This evening is always full of fun 

with decorations, food, and fellowship.  If you 

are graduating or are a new intern, please 

feel free to bring your spouse or other guest 

to share this occasion with you! 

On another note, I have recently 

discovered that there will not be a West TN 

Lawn and Garden Show for 2016.  I am unsure 

of what the future may hold for this event in 

the coming years.  For now, I will be removing 

it from our list of official projects.  I would 

like to thank everyone who has dedicated 

their time and effort to this project in the 

past.  This event was one of our largest in 

terms of exposure and collecting contact 

information for NEW recruits.  Therefore, I 

hope we can all make a conscious effort to 

have a contact sheet available at ALL of our 

events this year (no matter how small), and 

pass that information along to me.  If you are 

the chairperson of a public event or are 

teaching classes to local garden clubs ect.., 

please contact me and I can provide you with 

the appropriate contact information sheets.   

We also need to begin planning 

preparations for our booth at the Earth Day 

Festival.  This event is on Saturday April 23rd 

and is held at the Farmers Market in 

downtown Jackson.  We are in need of a new 

chairman for this project.  If you are 

interested, please give me a call.  We can talk 

about what has been done in the past and 

ideas for the future.  I would like to appoint a 

new Chairman at our next meeting so that 

they can begin to enlist volunteers to help 

with this annual project.    

See you at the Awards Banquet! 

__________________________________________________ 

 
                                                                                 Celeste Luckey Scott    February  2016 
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2016 Tennessee Extension Master Gardener State Conference 
March 17

th
, 18

th
, 19

th 
Held at the University of Tennessee Institute of Agriculture Campus 

Knoxville, TN 
Hosted by the Sevier County Master Gardeners 

  

Junior Master Gardener Pre-Conference Training Day – March 17th
 

This day-long training will be presented by the JMG National Coordinator, Lisa Whittlesey, from Texas A&M 
University. 

Tennessee Extension Master Gardener State Conference - March 18th and 19th
 

Friday the 18th will feature workshops and general sessions on a range of horticulture, technology, and 
leadership topics along with an afternoon awards reception for our Search for Excellence winners. 

Saturday the 19th will feature general sessions and breakout sessions focusing on the many research and 
educational aspects of the UT Gardens.  

  

Registration options are available for TEMG volunteers for one, two, or all three days of the conference.  

Registration deadline: March 2nd Full conference schedule and registration information available 
at:https://extension.tennessee.edu/MasterGardener/Pages/default.aspx 

 

From the desk of Dr. Natalie 
  
 Turning the page to 2016                  I do hope that you all had a wonderful 

holiday season and enjoyed the oddly warm temperatures. While my nephew may have to 
wait a bit to experience the joys of that new toboggan sled I gave him, I must say that, 
overall, I rather enjoyed Christmas in the 60's. It is a little hard to believe that 2015 was 
my first full year in Tennessee because the mountains, rivers, and people are feeling so 
much like home now. At every stop and in every conversation this year, I learned more 

about our program and continue to be impressed by the amazing folks engaged in Tennessee Extension 
Master Gardeners. The skill, dedication, passion, and talent throughout the state reminds me every day 
how fortunate I am to be able to be a part of the MG team! 
    The year-end always provides the opportunity to reflect on work completed. Volunteer service and 
education hours are still being reported in impressive number. Thanks for all your time volunteering but 
also inputting that information- we so much appreciate it! This note could go on and on detailing the 
effect of outreach meetings, garden shows, events, workshops, field days, tours and so much more in the 
past year. To save space, let me just say 'Thank You' for serving the citizens of Tennessee through the 
Master Gardener program in 2015- your impact is truly substantial! 
    As we begin 2016, I am really excited about the projects and possibilities ahead. We are putting the 
finishing touches on schedules and planning and hope to open registration early in January for the 
Knoxville state conference (March 17-19). We will have the opportunity to network and visit with others 
from around the state while focusing on youth horticulture outreach as well as many other engaging 
plant and people topics. One of the highlights of the event will also be the opportunity to recognize our 
Search for Excellence project and outstanding individuals. 
    In addition to the spring state meeting, I also wanted to let you know of some plans in earlier stages of 
development. We are planning to have a summer central region and a fall western region workshop to 
provide varied educational and networking opportunities for those around the state. The Master 
Gardener Workgroup along with coordinators across the state will be engaged in planning those 
activities. Additionally, our whole residential and consumer horticulture team in Tennessee Extension is 
working on plans for outreach in 2016 and 2017 and are excited to share those ideas with you all in the 
coming months. So, here's to 2016 and all the opportunities it will bring to beneficially connect plants and 
people!                                                                                                      Sincerely, Natalie 
 

https://extension.tennessee.edu/MasterGardener/Pages/default.aspx
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We are re-running a series of articles that Bill Wyatt wrote for the newsletter in 2014, about 

Tennessee grasses.  It is early, but, reading the articles will allow time to plan for that beautiful lawn 

in which you will be able to sink your toes. ( Editors Note) 

 

 

 
 
 
 
TENNESSEE GRASSES  
 

     Tennessee is in a classic lawn transition zone. Located roughly halfway between the Gulf of 

Mexico and Lake Michigan, we can grow both cool- and warm-season grasses. However, we 

encounter climatic problems with both groups. To further complicate the issue, the topography of 

the state ranges from Mississippi River lowlands to Appalachian highlands. This actually separates 

the state into four zones of lawn grass adaptation. The growth of cool-season grasses is severely 

limited in the southwest part of the state due to warm, humid climatic conditions. The 

mountainous eastern portion of Tennessee and the Cumberland Plateau have a climate with winter 

temperatures too cold for great success with the warm-season grasses. There are two other zones 

in the state that climatically fall between these two extremes. 

     The warm-season grasses grown in Tennessee include Bermuda grass, Centipede grass and 

Zoysia. These grasses are favored by the warm weather of spring and summer. They are dormant 

during the cold fall and winter months and are subject to low temperature injury. 

     The cool-season grasses include fine fescues, tall fescue, Kentucky bluegrass and perennial 

ryegrass. They grow best in the cool weather of spring and fall. The heat of summer subjects these 

grasses to disease, high temperature and drought stresses. 

     The most commonly grown warm-season grass is Bermuda grass, including both common and 

hybrid types. Zoysia lawns have increased in popularity over the last few years and allow for a very 

high quality turf. The most commonly grown cool-season grass is tall fescue including not only the 

old standard, Kentucky 31, but the many turf types of tall fescue that are readily available in the 

marketplace.      

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                                  Bill Wyatt     April 2014 
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Chicken in a Creamy Parmesan and Sundried 

Tomato Sauce 

Prep Time: 10 minutes Cook Time: 15 minutes Total 

Time: 25 minutesServings: 4 

A quick, easy and tasty chicken dish in a creamy parmesan 

and sundried tomato sauce. 

Ingredients 

 1 tablespoon oil 

 4 (~6 ounce) skinless and boneless chicken breasts, 

pounded thin 

 2 cloves garlic, chopped 

 1/4 teaspoon red pepper flakes 

 1/4 cup dry white wine (or chicken broth) 

 3/4 cup chicken broth 

 1/2 cup heavy/whipping cream 

 1/4 cup oil packed sundried tomatoes, chopped 

 1/4 cup parmigiano reggiano (parmesan), grated 

 salt and pepper to taste 

 1/4 cup fresh basil, thinly sliced (or 1 teaspoon dried basil) 

directions 

1. Heat the oil in a pan over medium-high heat, add the chicken and cook until lightly golden brown on 

both sides and cooked through, about 5 minutes per side, before setting aside. 

2. Add the garlic and red pepper flakes and saute until fragrant, about a minute. 

3. Add the wine and deglaze the pan. 

4. Add the broth, cream, sundried tomatoes and parmesan, bring to a boil, reduce the heat and simmer 

until the sauce thickens a bit, about 3-5 minutes. 

5. Mix in the chicken along with any juices, season with salt and pepper to taste, remove from heat and 

mix in the basil. 

 

Option: Add chopped spinach to the sauce. 

Nutrition Facts: Calories 326, Fat 12.8g (Saturated 5g, Trans 0),Cholesterol 155mg, Sodium 

330mg, Carbs 2g (Fiber 0.5g, Sugars 0.5g),Protein 55.5g 

http://www.closetcooking.com/2013/01/chicken-broth.html


Board of 
Directors

Mary Nenarella, President
Wayne Gerler, 1st Vice President
Joan Hughes, 2nd Vice President
Darlene Tanner, Secretary
Tammy Overby, Treasurer

Board Members:   
Elizabeth Edwards,
John Havranek,
Susan Luckey, 
Bill Wyatt

Non-voting members :
Pam Stan�eld, Newsletter
Liz Whitsitt, Newsletter

You can earn volunteer hours by writing about 
some garden you visited, some technique you 
tried which worked (or did not), or share your 
enthusiasm for some special plant, or condensing 
a gardening article you read. 

Keep contributing. Keep reading. Keep sharing.
	
Please send your contributions to: 
Liz Whitsitt         lizv@tds.net	
Pam Stan�eld  	 pamstan�eld@gmail.com         

Wanted!!
Articles for the 

Newsletter

The Bridge to Knowledge
The University of Tennessee Extension

Madison County
309-C North Parkway
Jackson, TN 38305

Phone 731-668-8543    Fax 731-668-8440
Email  cscott52@utk.edu (Celeste Scott)

Check Out 
UT Gardens Jackson

On Facebook!

Lots of great info being shared there, and you 
don�t have to wait for a monthly newsletter!

Master Gardener �nancial standing 
information is available upon request. 

February
Meeting
February 4th

6:30pm
Awards Night

West Tennessee AgResearch  
& Education Center

Auditorium

Please bring a side dish or dessert




